Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

March 2010 Meeting Minutes
	Date:           March 10, 2010
Place:         Kearns Center, Easter Seals, New Castle
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members/Guests Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Richard Cherrin, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Ann Phillips, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Lisa Schieffert
Members Absent:  Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Susan Ebner, Wendy Gainor, Jake Hubik, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy, Nancy Rapport, Yrene Waldron

Staff Present:  Dr. Tony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (HP), Steve Groff (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Dave Michalik (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA), Kay Wasno (HP), Glyne Williams (DMMA)
Guest Presenter:   N/A



	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9 AM.  A quorum was not present.
· Rosanne introduced new MCAC member Glyne Williams, Chief of Medical Management & Delegated Services -DMMA.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the December 9, 2009 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  

· Richard asked for additions to the agenda.  None were offered.
	
	

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney
SFY 2011 Budget Hearing

Home and Community Based Waiver

Old Business: (Cont’d.)
Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney
Home and Community Based Waiver

School Based Wellness Center

Steve Groff
Old Business: (Cont’.d)

Medicaid Overview

Steve Groff

	· Rosanne reported the State Fiscal Year 2011 Budget Hearing before the Joint Finance Committee (JFC) was presented on March 3rd.  The Governor’s Recommended Budget for DMMA included $77M to fill the gap that will occur when the ARRA stimulus funds end December 31, 2010.  An additional $7.9M was requested for anticipated growth in the Medicaid caseload.  A JFC member questioned how much of the federal CHIP dollars were utilized.  Since the full federal allotment has not been utilized, he suggested the need for more outreach to bring more eligible children into the CHIP program.  The same member asked for the anticipated cost of the legal non-citizen program in SFY 2011. This is a 100% state-funded program that serves approximately 1,000 individuals at the anticipated cost of $1.5M GF.  Rosanne also pointed out that our regular federal match for Medicaid is increasing in SFY 2011 from 50.21% to 53.15% which brings an additional $30M in federal funds.  
· A fourth extension has been requested to continue the Division of Developmental Disabilities Services (DDDS) Home and Community Based Service Waiver Program.  Issues requiring resolution include the requirement to offer choice of providers to recipients.  Currently DDDS is the only provider for case management and clinical support services.  DDDS plans to move case management to an administrative function instead of a waiver service.  They also plan on contracting with outside vendors for clinical support services.  DDDS staff will also continue to be a clinical support service provider.  This service provides a combination of nursing and behavior management services for that population.  Additionally, we have a waiver service of transportation utilized for clients at residential provider settings.  Those residential providers utilize fleet vehicles to transport clients to and from medical appointments and social events, so CMS is requiring that we change the way we provide that service.  We are planning to fold transportation costs into the residential providers’ rates.  We need to put additional safeguards in place regarding client service plan development to ensure clients are offered the wide range of services and choice of providers as many residential providers develop the service plan and are also a provider of services.  We are modifying the state operated day habilitation rate methodology to assure that administrative costs and direct services costs are appropriately allocated.  We are confident that CMS will renew the Waiver with a work plan that will bring all these issues into compliance.  

· Rosanne discussed issues regarding school based wellness centers (SBWC).   The Division of Public Health (DPH) contracts with various agencies to operate SBWC, and Medicaid currently reimburses for these services utilizing a bundled rate. CMS has issues with the bundled rate methodology and suggested billing using individual procedure codes like those that the physician practices currently utilize.  This will require providers to develop and implement a new billing infrastructure by October 2010.  
· Lisa S. asked if the vendors might see the change in the current fiscal year.  Rosanne replied that this change is anticipated in SFY 2011, but no change in funding is expected.  
· Dr. Pillsbury asked if the change is to track productivity or to bill private payers.  Rosanne replied both.   
· It was suggested to invite Gloria James, Public Health, to the next meeting to address concerns regarding the SBWC changes.  The group agreed.
·  Rosanne noted the current methodology to pay the Department of Education for medical services provided at schools, such as nursing and therapies to Medicaid recipients, is also under review with CMS.  We are working with DOE to establish time studies to formalize and reconcile this methodology with CMS requirements.  This is a cumbersome challenge involving all the school districts.  
· Steve discussed two State proposals that will be rolled out within the next quarter and invited any comments from Committee members.  (1)   CHIPRA now allows pregnant women and children to be moved from the 100% state-funded Legal Non-Citizen program back to Medicaid.  By doing such, we will be able to draw down an additional $500,000/year of Federal matching funds.  DMMA expects to make this change effective July 1, 2010.  (2) Non-emergency transportation services have been contracted out as an administrative function at a 50% Federal match.  DMMA proposes to move this back under the Services function on July 1st in order to obtain the enhanced ARRA federal match, which is only available for services.  There will be no change to the manner in which non-emergency transportation is provided.
· The Temporary Extension Act of 2010 was signed by the President on 3/2.  It includes provisions that delay reductions in physician t reimbursement under Medicare and the imposition of caps on Medicare reimbursement for therapy services in nursing facilities.  DMMA has been considering the ramifications if the Medicare rates drop.  Medicaid currently sets its reimbursement for these services at 98% of the Medicare rate.  It would be a budgetary issue as to whether we would be allowed to alter the Medicaid rates to compensate for the significant reduction in the Medicare rates should they actually occur.
· Steve gave a brief update on National Healthcare Reform.  Both the Senate and the House Health Care Reform bills expand Medicaid coverage. The Senate Bill would require states to cover adults up to 133% FPL by 2014.  Currently we cover adults up to 100% FPL through the expanded population.  States would be provided with an increase in FMAP for new eligibles between 100-133% FPL.  Delaware would not receive an increased FMAP to continue coverage for our current expanded pop and maintenance of effort (MOE) requirements would prevent states from cutting populations from current Medicaid rolls.  This places Delaware at a disadvantage should we no longer have the state funds to continue this coverage.  Approximately 18,000 new eligibles are anticipated from this expansion.  
The House Health Care Bill expands Medicaid eligibility to 150% FPL by 2013.  Approximately 24,000 new eligibles are anticipated from that expansion.  The House bill will provide an increased FMAP of 100% for the new eligibles (including our current expanded pop) for the first two years.  It also contains MOE requirements.  In addition, it extends the stimulus funds for another 6 months. 

· Dr. Pillsbury requested assistance with vaccine reimbursement.  Rosanne will contact DPH again.  Richard requested this to be added to next month’s agenda.
· Richard inquired about Emergency Room overutilization.  Rosanne replied that this is both a Delaware and a national problem.  The Committee discussed the various co-factors for this situation.
· Glyne reviewed the Quality Report for October-December 2009.   Glyne explained the number of meetings will be reduced from monthly to quarterly this year and the presentation of information will be reorganized.  Two important areas of focus will be on ER utilization and refining the quality management strategy.  Dr. Nitowski offered to attend the ER meetings and discussed the state of dentition in Delaware schools.  Glyne noted Open Enrollment for our Medicaid Managed Care members is scheduled for May.  

· Richard asked if the reimbursement rate for non emergency visits to the ER was different from the emergency visit rate.  Glyne stated the non-emergency reimbursement rate is lower.

· Dr. Pillsbury asked what criteria are required to be eligible for ARRA Electronic Health Records (HER) stimulus funds.  She discussed the issues surrounding purchasing and opening a pediatric EMR.  DMMA is still working on this since there are no guidelines established by CMS as yet.   
	Invite Gloria James, DPH


	Kris Bennett


	Old Business:

Pharmacy Update

Fury Fecondo 

	· The Pharmaceutical and Therapeutics Committee meeting will review 30 drug categories in March, primarily heart, cholesterol, blood pressure and analgesic medications.
· Fury recently attended the American Drug Utilization Review Society (ADURS) meeting, which focuses on drug utilization and issues in different states.  Three main issues were discussed:

·  Atypical Antipsychotic Use in Pediatric Clients under 6 years old - Fury noted this is not a problem in Delaware.
· High Suboxone usage, which is a treatment for opiod dependence - our Prior Authorization form was recently revised in January.  
· Hemophilia
· Fury noted modifications have been made to receive advance notification of rebate contract terminations from drug manufacturers.  The situation last year involving Prevacid ultimately resulted in better communication with the Medical Society and tighter termination clauses.
	
	

	New Business:

Lisa Zimmerman
DMMA Operations Update


	· Lisa reported a 15% vacancy rate in DMMA Operations.  Within the last quarter, seven senior social worker and two supervisor positions have been filled, including the supervisor position in Smyrna that had been vacant since the Service Center opened in 2008.  
· Lisa noted application processing time to determine eligibility for Medicaid long term care programs is holding steady at 51 days.  This is up slightly from 2009.  Federal regulations require a determination within 90 days.  
· The Inter-Rater Reliability performed quarterly by the Nursing Facility Reimbursement unit scored 100% for the first time.  
· Richard asked Lisa for the rate of denial.  Lisa will email this statistic.

· Richard asked how long it takes to schedule a Fair Hearing.  Lisa responded approximately 4-6 weeks.   
	
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	· Richard Cherrin adjourned the meeting at 10:30 AM.
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk

5/25/2010


Richard Cherrin

Recorder

Date approved


Chairperson

3/10/2010
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